MINUTES
of the

PUBLIC HEARING HELD ON
MAY 3, 2012
THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII, CONVENED A PUBLIC
HEARING ON THURSDAY, MAY 3, 2012 AT 6:05 P.M., IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER,
KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING, WAILUKU, HAWAII, WITH CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO
PRESIDING, FOR THE PURPOSE OF RECEIVING TESTIMONY ON THE PROPOSED
REAL PROPERTY TAX RATES FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI FOR THE FISCAL YEAR
JULY 1, 2012 TO JUNE 30, 2013.
CHAIR MATEO: Council of the County of Maui, notice of public hearing, May 3, 2012 will
come to order.
Mr. Clerk, may we have the roll call please.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS GLADYS C. BAISA, ROBERT CARROLL,
ELEANORA COCHRAN, DONALD G. COUCH JR., G. RIKI
HOKAMA, MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, MICHAEL B. WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR JOSEPH PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR DENNIS A.
MATEO.
There were approximately 40 members of the public in attendance.
COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, all nine Members of the Council
are present.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
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NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, the notice of the public hearing on the Real Property Tax
Rates for the County of Maui for the Fiscal Year July 1, 2012 to June 30, 2013 was
published in the April 19, and April 26, 2012 editions of the Maui News.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Clerk. Our meeting was duly noted. Ladies and
gentlemen, thank you all very much for attending this public hearing held by the
Council on the Fiscal Year 2013 Real Property Tax, regarding the various
classifications and ranges, its rates that are being considered by the Council's Budget
and Finance Committee for the upcoming Fiscal Year starting July 1, 2012 and
ending on June 30, 2013.
Members, at this time we'll be taking public testimony, and prior to receiving
testimony the Chair would like state at this time, this is the first of a two-part process
regarding the, regarding the real property tax hearing. This evening we'll be receiving
public testimonies from our communities, then this meeting will be recessed.
Towards the end of the evening the Chair will announce the recessed date for our
next meeting so we can continue with the second part of the, of the review process.
Ladies and gentlemen, for those of you that are providing testimony to the Council
this evening I would just like to remind you, you'll be provided with three minutes to
provide your testimony. An additional minute will be provided if you need a little more
time to conclude your remarks. I, to assist you with your testimony on the podium a
light system will, will help you with your comments.
At the start, the green light will be lit. At the two minute thirty second mark, the yellow
light will be lit. And at the three minute mark the red light will be lit letting you know
you will need to conclude your testimony.
Also at this time, for those of us with cell phones or other noise making devices, this
would be a good time to please turn them off or set them on the silent mode to avoid
disruptions in, in this chamber. Decorum will not be compromised.
Mr. Clerk, call up the first testifier, please.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Sydney Smith. Ms. Smith will be followed by Thomas Croly.
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TESTIMONY
MS. SYDNEY SMITH, MAUI COFFEE ASSOCIATION:
Aloha, my name is Sydney Smith and my husband and I own Maliko Estate Coffee
Farm in Makawao. I am just one of over 50 coffee farmers growing 100 percent Maui
coffee here on our island. I am also the Vice-President of the Maui Coffee
Association, I'm speaking here tonight as their representative.
We support Mayor Arakawa's budget proposal which keeps the proposed agriculture
tax rates the same as this year's rate. It also is very challenging to be a farmer and
these past few years have been even more challenging. Lack of rain, water
restrictions, cuts in our agriculture inspectors, a significant increase in our car and
truck registration fees, gas and diesel costs, equipment costs, shipping, labor,
insurance, all of these things keep going up and our yields go down.
Many of you have probably heard that the devastating beetle infestation in the Kona
coffee orchards known as the CBB or Coffee Berry Borer. This has occurred just as
the cuts to our Department of Agriculture has been felt throughout our industry. While
this has been limited to the Big Island it has affected us here on Maui. We are
spending our own money, and running fundraisers to help pay for research and
eradication over there in order to keep it from coming to our county. And we're
installing traps and monitoring them ourselves since there are no inspectors to do it.
Many of us, who were just beginning to offer farm tours have curtailed our plans until
its better understood how this pest travels and spreads. If you want to tax us higher
you have to allow us more creativity in the allowed uses of our land. It may come as
a surprise to many of you that it is a violation of the agriculture zoning to transact the
sale of a coffee cup with the name of our farm on it to a guest to our farm, because
we did not grow the cup.
If we want to serve coffee to a visitor or slice of homemade banana bread we can't
use our own kitchens, we have to build a commercial kitchen in a separate building,
and that's a very great expense for us. Even though I would bet money that our own
home kitchens are cleaner than a majority of the commercial kitchens out there.
If you want us to pay higher taxes let us be more entrepreneurial. We are a resilient
hardworking bunch, we love our land and we love Maui. But many of us feel that our
hands are tied. We cannot expand due to water restrictions and we can't use our
creativity to build a bridge over these difficult times without breaking the law.
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Keep the tax rates the same. Support our Mayor's proposal and if you are going to
take more from us you have to give us more ways to make that extra money.
Mahalo.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms., Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair and thank you, Ms. Smith for
being here. I am intrigued by your comments about the coffee cup. What, what is
the restriction? What's the law?
MS. SMITH: You have to grow what you sell, period.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And you can't sell anything else?
MS. SMITH: No.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: What about value added products? How do people do that?
MS. SMITH: If you, if you have a jar, you're essentially giving the jar away that has your
guava jelly in it. But you can't sell a fancy crystal container because you didn't make
the crystal container from an agriculture product. It's very restrictive and we don't
understand that. We just want to be able to sell things that are associated with our
business.
We'd like to be able to sell organic coffee filters, you know, things like that. And
coffee bags, you know, that have the name of our farm on it, you know, things like
that that are associated with our farm but we didn't necessary grow it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Whose rules are those?
MS. SMITH: Yours.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: They're ours?
MS. SMITH: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well that's very good to know because then we can probably
look at it and if it was somebody else's they have no chance, but something we could
look into.
MS. SMITH: That's what I'd like to work on the language, the dedication language for, it's a
good time right now to ease the restrictions. There are so many of my farmers that
are already selling those things and I have to tell them, you know, you are not lawfully
able to sell those things on your farm, and they're so shocked. But we don't want to
be lawbreakers.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, but we really appreciate your coming to share this with us
because this is the value of public testimony is we all get educated and become
aware of things that maybe we can fix. I don't know if we can but I, it's worth a try.
MS. SMITH: I, I have faith in you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You wouldn't if you, you wouldn't know. Anyway we'll give it a
crack. Thank you.
MS. SMITH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, additional questions for the testifier? Thank you, Ms. Smith.
Ms. SMITH: Aloha.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk:
COUNTY CLERK: Thomas Croly. Mr. Croly, will be followed by Terry Tolman.
MR. THOMAS CROLY, MAUI VACATION RENTAL ASSOCIATION:
Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Council. Tonight, I'm addressing you as a board member,
speaking on behalf of the Maui Vacation Rental Association. I'm going to try to distill
the points of view that have been expressed to me by many of our members, some of
whom are sitting silently tonight in the audience.
Our members are grateful to this Council for having produced the B&B ordinance in
2008 that allows us to welcome visitors into our homes. Our members, in general,
are the ones who have followed the rules, jumped through the hoops, and been
granted their permits. This is in contrast to many who have chosen to operate
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without taking on the considerable costs and the difficult task of getting through the
permitting process.
Our members are willing to pay an additional amount of taxation or fees for the
privilege that our permits grant us. But most importantly, we feel that this additional
taxation should be proportional to the additional land use we are being permitted for.
Many have expressed to me, that the additional taxation should only apply to the
portions of their homes used for the short-term rental, and that the rest of the property
that continues to be their homes be taxed at the homeowner rate, with the
homeowner exemption applied. Most of our members do not feel the homeowner
exemption and the higher tax rate that have been applied over the past two years has
been fair to them.
Most of our members feel that the calculation of the additional tax should be
proportionate to the portion of their properties used for visitors. That is, someone
with a one-bedroom place is going to pay less then someone with a six-bedroom
place. Some has suggested that taxing the land at the homeowner rate and the
buildings used for short-term rental at a higher rate, but not the portion of their
property that continues to be solely their homes. Others have called for the $200,000
tax exemption to be restored.
Now, I understand that these issues are not under consideration in this, this, tonight.
However, perhaps in the Budget Committee in a future meeting some of these ideas
could be, could be thought about and a different way of applying the, the additional
tax to these could be considered.
But under consideration tonight, our members find themselves, overwhelmingly find
that they feel that they've all, they're already paying a fair share at the $4.20 tax rate
that they are subject to. And feel that any increase in this is not justified particularly
considering the considerable regulatory fees that we are presently subject to, and if
fairness is considered, most feel they deserve a tax break and not an increase.
Many members have expressed to me a consideration, an honest consideration of
giving their permits back and going back to, to just being homeowners. They tell me
they feel stupid.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
MR. CROLY: That they've tried to play by the rules, that they, they've gone through all that's
been asked of them only to face higher and higher taxes. Many unpermitted
operators who I've spoken to tell me the reason that they have not pursued getting
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their taxes, getting their permits is the burden of the higher taxes. While that is not
the position of the Maui Vacation Rental Association, I want you to understand that is
the way some people in the community feel.
I would like to leave you with just a few numbers: $72,000, this is the total of the
Chair's proposed increase in taxes that would be paid by these 64 taxpayers who are
homeowners. This would be an increase of an average of $1,125 per homeowner.
$184,000, this is the additional tax being asked to be paid by these 64 homeowners
as a result of them having their Bed & Breakfast permit. This amounts to $2,875 per
homeowner as an average.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Croly, you will need to conclude, please.
MR. CROLY: I will. On behalf of the Maui Vacation Rental Association we respectfully ask
the Budget Committee, leave the current $4.20 real property tax rate for the
commercialized residential tax category alone and consider in Committee at a later
time a more equitable way to apply this tax to these folks. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, questions for the testifier? Thank you, Mr. Croly.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Terry Tolman. Mr. Tolman, will be followed by Theresa Thompson.

MR. TERRY TOLMAN:
Aloha, Mr. Chairman and Councilmembers. My name is Terry Tolman and I am
speaking for myself tonight. I am asking to keep the property taxes for the B&B's in
Maui County reasonable and consider a tax reduction of the current $4.20 rate to the
Mayor's proposed $4.10.
My wife and I operate a two-bedroom B&B in Haiku. Our property tax went up
150 percent when we issued, when we were issued a B&B permit, with the loss of the
homeowner exemption and the creation last year of the new commercial residential
property tax category.
With the new proposed property taxes we have to consider possibly discontinuing our
B&B operation. The property tax for our property with the proposed rate would be
$1,232 a year with the home, excuse me, without the, if we had no B&B operation
under the new, our property tax, if we were not doing the B&B and we had our
homeowner's exemption it would be $1,232 a year. With the B&B permit and loss of
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the, the homeowner exemption and the increase our taxes would be $3,369.60 an
increase of 175 percent over the homeowner rate.
In 2011, we spent approximately $6,500 for services like cleaners, maintenance,
gardener; and an additional $4,500 in supplies, paper supplies, towels, sheets etc. to
run our B&B. Our visitors contributed to our local economy as well, with rental cars,
restaurants, local shops, activity vendors, etc.
How much increase in tax revenue will be accomplished with the proposed tax rate
going to five, I'm sorry, 5.20 and considering that the few licensed B&B's in our
County and similar to what Tom Croly said, there are a lot of people, that aren't, they
choose not to be licensed currently, a lot of it is the economic, the economic decision
not to, whether they, you know, that they can't, feel they can't afford it.
Currently, seventy some B&B permits have been issued, while many times that
amount operate outside of the ordinance, unregulated, and perhaps untaxed, not
paying GET, TAT or the correct property tax rate. Few of those, few of those want to
become, few of those want to become legit but don't due to the high tax disincentive.
Even higher property tax rate will further discourage a small one or two bedroom B&B
and only make it economically feasible for a large B&B's, five to six bedrooms, which
could have more impact on the neighborhoods.
A well-managed, permitted, tax paying B&B will provide a quality experience for
visitors, and local income stream to the community, including restaurants, stores,
service providers, and government.
The B&B bill is a great accomplishment and was the result of many hard work, many
years of hard work both with the Council and the B&B operators.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
MR. TOLMAN: Thank you very much. With a more workable tax rate there will, a higher
level of, of B&B permit compliance and increase the tax revenues which could be,
excuse me, I usually can speak pretty good but I don't read from a script, and the
increase in tax revenues could be way more than punishing those few good citizens
who are abiding by the, by the ordinance and running a licensed family business.
I thank you for your consideration. I also want to apologize for my phone making
noise. I'd silenced it but I forgot the alarm doesn't silence when you turn off the
ringer. It was not out of disrespect.
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CHAIR MATEO: No problem at all. It just gives a good reminder for anyone else in the
gallery, to please be sure your phones are silenced.
Members, questions for Mr. Tolman? Thank you very much.
MR. TOLMAN: Thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Theresa Thompson. Ms. Thompson will be followed by Brendan
Balthazar.

MS. THERESA THOMPSON, THOMPSON RANCH:
Aloha, Councilmembers, Chair, good evening. I would like to thank you for the
opportunity to submit this testimony on behalf of the agricultural community. Maui
County states over and over in charters that we support agriculture. And if we
believe in agriculture and supporting agriculture, we shouldn't be raising the taxes on
agriculture.
I am here to ask you to please accept the Mayor's proposed tax rate for agriculture,
which is the present rate he's proposing for next year. Farmers and ranchers work
very hard and we put all the food on everyone's table. We fight the weather, the
weeds, the insects. And we're on duty, every day all year. We don't get days off.
The animals must be monitored and get fed daily
We're hard working people, humble people, and it doesn't bring in much revenue but
it's the work we love and we're the caretakers of the land and that's what we need to
do. So I'm here to ask you to please support agriculture on Maui and vote to accept
the Mayor's proposed tax rate for agriculture. Mahalo.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions for Ms. Thompson? Go ahead,
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair and thank you, Ms. Thompson for being here
tonight. Can you kind of tell us what kind of a farmer and rancher you are.
MS. THOMPSON: We have a cattle ranch in Kula, we raise about 150 head of cattle.
We've diversified a little bit, we've got 200 head of goats and we've, we do trail rides,
horseback riding. The tourist season is down; tourist season is going to come back
up during the summer.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And even with this diverse portfolio that you have of
agriculture, you still are having a really hard time making this work
MS. THOMPSON: We spend all the revenue every month on horse feed, horse feed, and
goat feed.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Horse feed, and goat feed, and that's all imported.
MS. THOMPSON: Yes, yep.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So that's going up constantly I guess with what's happening
with transportation.
MS. THOMPSON: With shipping cost, yes, the price goes up.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And what about your sales?
MS. THOMPSON: Sales are when the animals are ready to sell, the wean-outs take a while
to, the cattle take a year almost ten, they take ten months to give birth, and then you
got to wait for them to grow up, and then you can sell them.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Your pricing?
MS. THOMPSON: We get market price, sometimes we have to ship in the container to the
Mainland. We try to stay, keep our cattle on Maui, and sell on Maui. Most of them
we sell on Maui. We try not to ship them off island.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So it doesn't paint a rosy picture of being a farmer, being
someway you make money.
MS. THOMPSON: Not at all and the animals are so unpredictable. Their, they get hurt,
they fall off cliffs. The bulls fight, they break a leg, you lose a bull right there. You got
a do something with that 2,000 pounds.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: How many acres do you have?
MS. THOMPSON: Fourteen hundred acres, just over 1400.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Wow, pretty good size farm for, for Maui.
MS. THOMPSON: Pretty good size, it's a lot of work, a lot of fencing, a lot of trees to clear.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And in between this you manage to do the 4th of July Rodeo.
Thank you.
MS. THOMPSON: And a few other events.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very much and thank you for your hard work.
Thank you for being here.
MS. THOMPSON: Thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, and thank you Ms. Thompson for being here.
My question to you is, most of your cattle is sold on island or off island.
MS. THOMPSON: Most of the cattle are sold on island.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: On island, to the local markets and purveyors here.
MS. THOMPSON: Yes, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And is the slaughtering done locally, also?
MS. THOMPSON: Yes, it is. We have one slaughter house for cattle on Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that DeCoite's right?
MS. THOMPSON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, all right, thank you very much.
MS. THOMPSON: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Ms. Thompson, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Brendan Balthazar. Mr. Balthazar will be followed by William Jacintho.
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MR. BRENDAN BALTHAZAR, MAUI CATTLEMEN'S ASSOCIATION:
I get what, three minutes?
CHAIR MATEO: Three minutes, Mr. Balthazar.
MR. BALTHAZAR: Telling one Portagee you going take money away from him by higher
taxes. Worse than trying to get milk from one bull. You know I, I, the reason I'm
here, as you can see, I came from work. In fact, somebody told me, "eh, your hat".
You no take one habit off one nun, this is part of my uniform.
Anyway, the reason I'm here, I really, I saw the whole deal and I saw that I do
support. I'm surprised and, and I'm happy that the Mayor is really kind of supporting
ag. The other person that I know, that really supporting ag is, Gladys, cause I've
seen her at a lot of farm and ranch meetings and stuff like that.
I think part of the problem is, you know, everybody here, when they was running and
all said, "Hey, I support ag, I support ag". Taxing urn out of business is not
supporting ag, that's tough, you know. Right now with the drought going on, the first
quarter of the year I spent over fifteen grand just in bringing in feed and that's a lot of
big cost, just.
And then, and then everybody wants opening spaces, everybody wants this, but what
happened to Maui Pine? Maui Pine got sold now you going end up with more
houses, more subdivisions. So keeping open space, you got to kind of help ag.
Federal subsidies everybody supports ag. You know, I wanted to say that, you know,
I think part of the problem is the taxes you guys need. We need roads, we need
water, we all support that. And I don't mind paying the taxes on the houses, but I
think Mike had the right idea.
There's a lot of guys that skating on ag land with these big fancy-ass houses. And, I,
I think that part of the problem that I saw was, you know, everybody get this paper,
says, "value building, value land". You know, my grandpa's house, you know where it
is, 101 years old, 148,000. He paid 25,000, 2,500 to build that house. My point is,
the guys who doing this value assessments, I'm willing to support the money to go
Longs and buy 'urn some glasses and send them, send them buggahs to one class
with some contractors so that they know what the square footage of the houses are.
That's my point.
Now Mike was on the right track when he said the, "Everybody in Kahului should pay
the same like in Makawao". So if you have a $20,000 house or a $30,000 house
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then you should pay the same. You know, like, like in Kahului but the assessment is
what bothers me. You know, I had one little problem in Molokai cause I was running
some cattle and they gave me the tax bill and I said, "What's this"? He said, "Oh this
is your tax". I said, "Why?" He said, "Well it's your tax". I said "can't be, I don't have
no buildings on the property". But what happened was it encompassed all of the-CHAIR MATEO: One minute, Mr. Balthazar.
MR. BALTHAZAR: --encompassed all of that, that property and they had 'um valued,
Danny, at $300,000 and that, that took in the lodge, the theater, the offices, 300,000.
But my grandpa's house, 150,000 for one 100 year old house, come on. I think a lot
of money is left and I think Mike can, you know, he was on the right track. Even if it's
ag if you going build a million dollar house then you assess that house the way it
should be assessed, that person going pay his fair share of tax.
Right now the assessments is not fair. If I buy one truck as you know for 25,000
ten years ago, I can sell 'um to you for 5,000, right? You ain't going give me that, you
said that, that truck is old. But I going say but that's the value and that's what the
County is doing, they saying, "This is the value of this house", and it's wrong.
And I told Mike from the very first meeting we had, tax the house, not the, you know
what I mean, not, not go, go try figure where they live and all of that. If you tax the
house, if the guy get two goats and one papaya tree on that ag you going tax his
house. He get one swimming pool, God bless 'um, you know what I mean, he going
pay his fair share.
You know, I, I really feel you guys should support ag and support means support, not
suppository, you know what I mean? That's what really needs, we need the support,
it cost too damn much to be in ag, you know.
CHAIR MATEO: Closing thought, Mr. Balthazar.
MR. BALTHAZAR: I already close 'um.
CHAIR MATEO: Okay, good. Members, questions for the testifier?
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you for being here, Mr. Balthazar it's always
entertaining. You know, I, I think I know where you are coming from and we've
discussed it already. You know the whole intent with the ag thing has been to try to
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get some fairness and make the people that are supposed to pay, pay. And your
idea of course is, you know, everybody pays on the value of that house whatever it is.
I know cause I have an old house like yours that was, you know, is probably almost a
hundred, getting to be a hundred years old too, from my mother. But what we're
trying to do in this budget, you know, we, we, are trying to include a couple positions
for people that going eyeball it because one of the problems is, if we're looking
people behind desks and they don't really have the equipment to take a really good
look. They, they're estimating or guesstimating or you know, they take a bunch of
houses and they say well this happened here, so this should happen to everybody,
whatever.
So we're trying to give them the, the tools. We're trying to give them staff and we're
trying to give them equipment so that they can really do a better job of this valuation.
And that's part of what we're doing in this budget, so we are listening to you.
MR. BALTHAZAR: Well I'm, I'm, I'm glad you are because you know, Mike, Mike was
listening to us but he's like one of those cows we have with puka fence every time.
You know what I mean. He kind of when jump fence, and was kind of hard to get him
back in the pasture, but I think he had the right intent, you know what I mean. Cause
you know, I, it's, it's really tough, if you really want to keep open spaces and you want
to support ag you got to support 'urn you cannot tax 'urn out of business. There is no,
young ranchers, there is no young farmers, anymore, it just cost too much to be in, in
the deal.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Anyway, thank you very much for coming and thank you for
your input.
MR. BALTHAZAR: Your turn.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, further questions for the testifier?
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you for your testimony, Brendan, thanks for coming
down. Yeah, I think you know, as well as everybody on this table knows that the big
challenge in ag is that the majority of the value in the ag category is in big houses.
It's not in the real farmers' houses, not in the real ranchers' houses.
MR. BALTHAZAR: Exactly.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It's in all the other real estate. And if you look, I can't
remember what the, what the total revenue is from ag, but just this increase
generates $1.2 million or something like that. And the, the total that is generated by
all the, the 275,000 acres that's in ag, ag assessed value is only 207,000 out of that
millions and millions of dollars. So the challenge is segregating the real from the
fake.
MR. BALTHAZAR: It's not one challenge, Mike, you get the assessor to assess the house.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, no, I know, but that's, that's where we're headed. It's, you
know-MR. BALTHAZAR: Well you get 'um already, there's guys-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I may have puka the fence.
Mr. BALTHAZAR: Well, wait, you guys paid the assessors, right. They get, you have
assessors right now. So all you got to do is educate 'um and say, "Look you got to
differentiate between a 100 year old house and a one million and half dollar house."
If the guy did that and he said, "This worth 1.5 million", you guys would get that much
more tax money".
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Balthazar.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling William Jacintho. Mr. Jacintho will be followed by Annette Niles.
MR. WILLIAM JACINTHO, MAUI CATTLEMEN'S ASSOCIATION:
Good evening, Maui County Council Members. I am William Jacintho, President of
the Maui Cattlemen's Association, and board member of the Maui County Farm
Bureau. As you know, I have been chairing the MCA Land Committee, and working
with others in the ag industry regarding agriculture property.
Since the beginning of the year, and even part of last year, the Maui Cattlemen's
Association has been dedicating many hours to issues, to issues regarding ag lands.
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These issues include developing language for the home site bill, the ag dedication
bill, and the current Budget and Finance proposals for agriculture property tax rates.
The goal of the work has been to keep the farms from getting more tax increases. It
is also advocating policy of the Farm Bureau.
I have in the past, provided a comparative price information sheet on commodity
sales based on several years of data collected by Hawaii Agriculture Statistics
Service, also known as HASS. In addition, I've also provided a Farm Production
Expense sheet from my farm which showed that market sales have not been keeping
up with production expenses. These numbers are real, and farmers and ranchers
cannot keep absorbing ag production costs.
There has been a large increase in motor vehicle taxes, which we have not opposed,
that affects our costs to operating our trucks and our trailers. In addition, there has
been an increase in water rates, which we have not opposed.
We are very concerned about the increase in property tax rate for ag as proposed by
the Budget Chair, and do not support the proposal. On the other hand, we do
support the Mayors proposal of no increase in real property tax rates for agriculture.
Thank you for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier?
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair and thank you, Mr. Jacintho for being here.
MR. JACINTHO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You mentioned in your testimony about increases in motor
vehicle taxes and in water that you have not actively opposed, that you have been
gracious enough go along with it. I just don't know if you're aware but we're also
working on rates and fees for the upcoming year and there is another modest
increase in water rates that's going to be coming. I didn't know if you knew that, I
wanted to tell you.
MR. JACINTHO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Jacintho for being here,
and thank you for your testimony. My, my question is I guess, two-fold. Number one,
I understand what you're saying here but you're also, the challenge right now, I
guess, with fuel and other sky rocketing costs right now, is that correct?
MR. JACINTHO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, and also, shipping, whether you ship out or ship in
anything.
MR. JACINTHO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You guys have been hit hard with that also. Okay, thank
you, so this would just add to the dilemma and-MR. JACINTHO: Yeah, it just keeps stacking on, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you, Mr. Jacintho.
MR. JACINTHO: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, further questions.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Excuse me, go ahead, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, thank you, Mr. Jacintho. How many, if you know,
how many farmers and ranchers live on their land?
MR. JACINTHO: I would say majority of them.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Majority of them. So then all of those, that majority will
actually get the homeowners rate and not the ag rate, is that right?
MR. JACINTHO: I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, I think, I mean if you live on the, the farm then you're
allowed the homeowner's exemption, yeah.
MR. JACINTHO: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, I was just, just curious, if we're talking a lot of people
who don't live on the farm; that they, the ranch that they ranch or farm that they farm.
MR. JACINTHO: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I don't know what the ratio is? And who's?
MR. JACINTHO: Yeah, I don't know the ratio but some people don't live on their farm
there's various reasons. Some places don't allow building on the farm. Sometime
the farm is rented and the owner's don't want them to build. And so they have, you
know, they choose where they want to live, yeah. And with that choice comes
whatever that tax rate is for that area.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
MR. JACINTHO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, further questions? Thank you, Mr. Jacintho.
MR. JACINTHO: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Annette Niles. Ms. Niles will be followed by Bobbie Becker.
MS. ANNETTE NILES:
Good evening, I'm Annette Niles, rancher, farmer, added valued products, and also a
bus driver. I humbly ask for you guys to leave our tax alone and go with the Mayor
on his proposal to just leave the tax alone because we're battling and struggling with
this drought right now. And also, I'm about ready to lose my bus driving job because
the State's going to cut back on our buses. They don't have enough money so that's
one less job that I will have and battling feed cost, battling fuel cost and everything
else that we do and it's tremendous.
Water, right now we have to use more water because it's dry. Cattle's not, not having
enough grass, we feed. My feed comes in every two weeks, tremendous, the cost of
freight is skyrocketing, it's ridiculous. But then the people tell me, "Why you ranch"?
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Why do I ranch? I have the paninis, I could go with all paninis, but if I get rid of the
cattle, we have fires, and we have drought, and when that drought and that grass
gets brown it will burn.
So this is for that reason I keep going. But I don't know how much more I can go. If
we keep going up with all those taxes. And that's all I have to say. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier?
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair and thank you, Annette for being here this
evening. How many acres do you farm?
MS. NILES: Urn, about 70, we, I have total.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: About 70 and you do the value added thing.
MS. NILES: Yes, I do.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Do me a favor and can you talk to Ms. Smith about the value
added.
MS. NILES: Oh, I do.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Maybe she can use some help.
MS. NILES: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
MS. NILES: I will.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, okay.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, further questions. Thank you, Ms. Niles.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Bobbie Becker. Ms. Becker will be followed by Sunny Jordan.
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MS. BOBBIE BECKER, MAUI MOUNTAIN COFFEE FARM:
Hello there, my name is Bobbie Becker. I am here with a very different story than the
ones we've heard before and I just want to say, first of all, that one of the things that
drew me to moving to Maui was the big open spaces, and the ranches, and the agrirural feel.
My mother and I are from Germany years ago, I don't have an accent but she does.
And so we love this agri-rural part and so I don't know whether everybody here
realizes how important it is to the tourist that when they drive Upcountry or they drive
and see the cows, and the ranches, and the horses, they love that stuff, okay. It's
important, it's part of your tourism industry, okay.
I moved here cause I have very green thumbs and so I didn't have, I, I, I sold a
regular house in Flagstaff, Arizona, and I was able to buy a two and a half acre coffee
farm, it was just started but it wasn't really going yet. And so in the twelve years that
I've been here I've worked very hard with the Maui Coffee Association in building
awareness of Maui coffee and a branding, and a label for my coffee, and all of us
working together to make good coffees and entering in the State Cupping
competitions and stuff. And as Sydney said now we have 50 coffee farmers in
Hawaii and most are, excuse me, are on Maui. And most of us are little, tiny farms.
Like I said I only have a little over an acre in coffee, okay. Well, here I am it's my
mother and I, and whatever workers I can get to come and help pick coffee, okay.
But after it's picked we do all the processing, all the work. My mother is 86 years old.
She weighs out the little bags, okay, we, we, I seal the bags.
Since I got here I needed a whole new career because it wasn't going to be farming,
okay, on an acre with coffee. I had to become a nurse since I've gotten here. I work
two jobs, I take care of the 86-year-old mother and I do the coffee farm, okay. I
would love to be able to do ag-tourism, okay, I thought well, that would be really
great. I planted koa trees, I wanted to do things, give back to the island of Maui.
I think I have a story to tell on my property but quite honestly, I don't have time to do
ag-tourism, for the, for the moment. But I do want to say that I think that for people
who are actually doing the farming and making a go of it, and claiming the income,
and paying the taxes on the income, that their ag rates should not go up.
When I first heard this and excuse me if something has changed since then but I
thought that we were looking for people who had a papaya tree, and a goat to mow
the lawn, and they weren't claiming ag produce and paying taxes on their products. I
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think that that is a fair thing to consider. But for those of us who are actually
contributing to agriculture on Maui which I keep hearing we want to have more ag on
Maui.
Then, I would say, "Please don't raise our taxes", and I hear this thing five seconds,
this is what I can't sell on my farm, okay.
CHAIR MATEO: One minute to conclude.
MS. BECKER: Okay, maybe you've ever seen my coffee bag it has an i'iwi on it because I
give ten percent of my gross sales I give to the Forest Bird Project and to MISC,
okay. I have a different ag model but there's many ag models and we're all trying to
do something good. So here you go, okay. Any questions?
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions? We're going to go right, right down
starting with Mr. White, followed by Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you for coming and, and sharing, sharing that with us.
You know that this bill doesn't, this rates doesn't apply to you.
MS. BECKER: It doesn't at all. Okay, please explain then maybe all of us-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, and I think part of the confusion is that when we were
discussing our BF-70 earlier, I was focused on the valuation of your property. You
have a, you have a market value and assessed value, or ag assessed value. But you
have because you are a homeowner; you pay taxes on, at the homeowners' rate not
the agricultural rate. So the agricultural rate change won't have any impact on you.
The homeowner rate change might or will, so I just wanted to clear that up for you.
MS. BECKER: Okay, thank you for clarifying.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. I wanted to know how many acres of coffee
do you grow.
MS. BECKER: Just a little over one acre and, and you know, coffee, if you take good care
of it is so amazingly productive that I actually have coffee available for sale year
round. And you know, I can say it's $10,000 you know plus, that I sell in a year of
bagged coffee, bagged and roasted coffee. So, yeah, so it is, does--
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Do you, and you don't ship any of it out it's, it's basically
local-MS. BECKER: Most of, most of it's into the community but I, you know, some of it certainly
leaves in tourist's handbags and luggage and.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, yeah, yeah, yeah, okay. All right, thank you very
much, appreciate it that.
MS. BECKER: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members further.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you for coming that's, that's
very good to hear that you're able to sell the coffee around, and I, you know, I like
coffee too, so I'll try and find, I'll try and find some of yours. What's it called again?
MS. BECKER: Maui Mountain Homegrown.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, well actually I have some it's good. Now, as Mr. White
said you're in the homeowners' class, right. Your house is valuated and you get a
$200,000 exemption. Just a quick calculation and, and I don't think I'm off too much
but your taxes are probably going to go up $29.00 this year. You think it's, that is an
okay amount to go up.
MS. BECKER: Absolutely, Piiholo Road got repaved.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: There you go. And that's typical of, of, not and that's why I
asked Mr. Jacintho how many are living on home. The ones that are living on the
property-MS. BECKER: No matter how big the property is?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, typically, yeah, because the agricultural land value is
very low. So-MS. BECKER: I thought that's what you guys were trying to raise.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
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MS. BECKER: I'm so sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, no that's okay and, and we, that's what we want to do is
we want to educate the public because it's not quite, you know, unfortunately it, with
the rates the way they are for ag it may affect those farmers that don't live on their
farm. And then we will deal with that, we'll figure out how we can deal with that but
hopefully those of you who are doing such a great job of farming on your own land
that you live.
MS. BECKER: Wouldn't be hurt.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Wouldn't be hurt too much I hope.
MS. BECKER: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
MS. BECKER: Thank you for the clarification and thank you for your time.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Becker.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Sunny Jordan. Ms. Jordan will be followed by Kathy Rose.

MS. SUNNY JORDAN:
Good evening, my name is Sunny Jordan. I have lived and worked on Maui for
33 years. I'm now retired and my husband and I run Wild Ginger Falls B&B. I'm also
the secretary of the Makawao Community Association. Thank you for the opportunity
to protest the proposed increase in the property tax for commercialized residential. I
will be making three points.
Point one, fairness. I really don't understand how residents with long-term rentals are
not being considered for a higher tax like B&B owners are. We both have home
based rental businesses on our properties. How can you in good consciousness
separate one type of rental from another. You make decisions that affect our lives,
we expect that those decisions are made with an open mind and a sense of fairness.
Point two, size should matter. Our income comes from one small cottage as a B&B,
not six, six bedrooms in our home. My B&B occupies 560 square feet on our
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2.24 acre property, that's less than one percent. Yet we are taxed at the higher rate
of the entire property. If you choose to charge a higher rate for B&B properties then
the only fair way to charge us is on use. Tax the part that is being used for the B&B
business and not the part that is my home.
Point three, the increase is just too high. At the new rate, my taxes will be five,
approximately $5,000 a year. If I didn't have a B&B, it, it would be approximately
2,000 a year. Where is the incentive for illegal operators to come forward and get
permits. If you wish to bring in more money into the County, it can't be on the back,
the backs of those who came forward to become legal.
I support a lower tax rate for B&B operators, as well as an easier permit process to
encourage all the illegal operators to come forward and also become legal.
I also would like to, you to consider a very unpopular thought and that would be
raising the property tax rates on all, all home base businesses. That would really be
the only fair thing to do. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Thank you, Ms. Jordan.
MS. JORDAN: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Kathy Rose. Ms. Rose will be followed by Eve Hogan.

MS. KATHY ROSE:
Hello, Councilmembers and you guys up there. I'm Kathy Rose and I'm representing
myself but I am also representing all the people who own agricultural property and
actually do agricultural work on it. I'm encouraged to see the farmers markets. It's
just really starting to happen here and just think of the hard work that people do who
go to those markets and grow their food, pay the gas money to get to the different
markets, setup their stands.
It's an incredible amount of work for not very much money and I think that if any of
you have, hear of, oh what's that word for parenting, instead of negative parenting
where you hit the child and punish him for doing something, that, you, you give the
child incentive. So let's give our agricultural people incentives to do what is making
the County really a wonderful place to be and live.
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Just think of the ranchers who send their pipi's to the Mainland and it spends all that
gas money, you know, either on the airplanes or in Matson. Then they put them in
feedlots and it's a whole big process and then all that meat gets shipped back here.
It's not, our island is so wonderful you can grow anything year round. And why not
give incentives to people who are growing things or possibly, I mean, you want to tax
Maui Gold for reviving the pineapple business.
I just think that you ought to look at things a different way. When you get income
from agriculture, you're paying, people are paying GET, you know. The more income
that comes from that instead of penalizing people who are working their fingers to the
bones, growing things, or ranching. I mean look at that gal, how suntanned she is,
where ever she is that is working two jobs, is going lose her bus driver job and how
hard she works on the ranches. Any questions?
CHAIR MATEO: Members, questions for the testifier. Thank you, Ms. Rose.
MS. ROSE: Think differently.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Eve Hogan.

MS. EVE HOGAN:
Aloha and thank you so much for the opportunity to speak. I too am opposing the
increase and I wish to ask for you to humbly to keep the Mayor's proposed rates of
our ag lands the same. I am the owner of the Sacred Garden in Makawao and a
homeowner. And if you haven't been to the Sacred Garden it is a beautiful nursery
that's open to the public, both the tourists, and the local community. Come and enjoy
the garden.
It's a 10,000 square foot nursery that we've turned into a peace garden and working,
we sell plants as well. And it's a place where people come and have kind of used it
like a church if you will, they come there to grieve, they come there to pray, they
come there to journal, they get inspired, they leave loving Maui.
And those of the local community come there and use it when they find out their
mother is dying or something to that effect. They come there to feel and connect with
the spirit and nature. And it's extremely expensive to run. So consequently, I turned
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it into a nonprofit and now I'm paying two employees and you know, I'm not going on
and on about the expenses but I'm bleeding out.
Now I do live on the property so perhaps this doesn't affect me but we are trying to
expand our operation to be able to put actual additional farming in because our land
is, runs in a gully between the road and a river, then Maliko Gulch Stream. And thank
you for paving it. It runs in a very, very difficult place to farm.
So we're looking at buying the property next door to us to be able to expand and
actually grow additional agriculture. But we don't own, I mean, we don't live on that
property. So if we expand our operation by purchasing the property next door, this
bill will affect us and I've got to tell you it's making it very, very difficult to be in, in
agriculture and be doing community service on the island of Maui. So we really ask
you to humbly look at that for there are exceptions to all of these things.
I'd also like to reiterate what Sydney Smith said and that we really need to stop
making entrepreneurial, entrepreneur and farmer bad words together. It's like it's a
dirty word and as a, as a landowner I want to make, I want to be able to monetize my
property without having to get subsidy from other people like all the other farmers
across the country are.
So when I go to do that I think that, oh, maybe I could do a wedding, oh no, that's not
legal, a tour is legal but a wedding is not. Maybe I could sell pots to go with the
plants. No that's not legal just like Sydney said I can sell a plant, I cannot sell a pot. I
can't subsidize my own business at all. I can't have a vacation rental even if I wanted
to do it legal. I testified in honor of my neighbor so she could have a legal one and
they made it clear that I won't be able to have one because she has one.
So you guys have made it extremely, I don't mean just you guys, but the rules have
made it extremely difficult for people to be creative, and entrepreneurial, and
monetize, and support the community, and contribute without, as I said, "Bleeding
out". So please think deeply about your decision. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, question for the testifier?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Ms. Hogan for being here.
How many acres do you guys farm?

Public Hearing of the Council of the County of Maui
May 3, 2012
Page 27

MS. HOGAN: Right now we have 3.8 acres but most of it's not farmable because it's in a
really hilly narrow strip. So we're primarily using, I don't know, maybe an acre of it
right now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Approximately an acre.
MS. HOGAN: Yeah, and, and the rest of it is really just keeping greenway, you know, on, on
the, on the island cause it's beautiful. And people love driving through it, we're right
along the road.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Do you, do you have, you, you said earlier you don't live
on that property.
MS. HOGAN: We do live on that property, but we're expanding to purchase the property
next door.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I see.
MS. HOGAN: And we won't be living on that property cause it's the next tax map key over.
We share the driveway, but it's not, so I'm thinking based on what I'm hearing that,
that property we will be taxed differently on than our own even though it's the same
farm.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So you won't have homeowners on that one, you'd have
homeowners on the other one.
MS. HOGAN: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, all right and what kind of crops do you grow?
MS. HOGAN: Right now, we have a lot of coffee and we have citrus, we have, we have
almost anything you can imagine. What we're farming though, right now is, is
ornamental plants and flowers.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ornamental plants, okay. Thank you very much,
Ms. Hogan.
MS. HOGAN: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Clerk.
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COUNTY CLERK: Catherine Clark.

MS. CATHERINE CLARK, MAUI VACATION RENTAL ASSOCIATION:
Aloha, Chair Mateo and Councilmembers. My name is Catherine Clark and I'm a
board member of the Maui Vacation Rental Association. I have to admit that I've
never been in the position of needing to balance a half billion dollar budget.
Especially at a time when everybody wants to pay less, yet at the same time,
everybody is demanding more services. I can only image what a challenge it must
be.
But within this particular budget you have the power to determine the future direction
of the B&B industry. With an increase in taxes you will basically be deciding the size
of B&B that will come forth to be permitted. A one room B&B cannot hope to cover
the expenses that a six room B&B can cover.
When you compare two properties with the same assessment both will pay the same
tax regardless of the fact that one might have only 15 percent of their property being
used for B&B purposes while the other could have as much as, as eight, as
85 percent being used. In one case it might be only one room supporting the higher
tax, in another it might be six rooms.
The lower end of the market that is still sitting on the fence trying to decide if they can
afford to apply will look at this and simply dig a little deeper underground. The North
Shore is scattered with very small B&B's that charge as little $65 to $100 per night.
Collectively, they bring a sizable number of guests to the North Shore to shop in Paia,
and, and Makawao, eat out at the many restaurants and in general, spend their
dollars in the North Shore economy.
We need them, I think Josh Stone talked a few weeks back, he told you just how
much they need them. When the enforcement action starts in a few months, we need
to know that they will survive and come forth to get a B&B permit. If the tax is too
high many will not make it. When you set that rate, please keep the small guy in
mind.
Perhaps we can take a lesson from the music industry. They fought against
providing music online but when they finally realized that they needed to respond to
the demands of their consumers they offered downloads at a very small price. The
result, their sales increased.
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To apply this logic to the B&B tax, perhaps if the tax is lower more operators would
apply resulting in a higher total tax collection from the group. Perhaps a reasonable
tax rate would be a win-win situation. A higher tax rate will be an unfair penalty on
the good guys, those operators that applied for permits, went through the process,
and are really trying to abide by the rules. It is unfair to ask the group that played by
the rules to add additional expense which will make them even less competitive
against those without permits.
Thank you for listening. I know that the budget process is long and tiring and I thank
you for your attention to this matter.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier?
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you Cathy for being
here this evening. I probably shouldn't ask you this without giving you some warning
but do you folks have any kind of a tiered proposal?
MS. CLARK: I don't think that we've put that forth, we've not felt that the Council was
receptive to that in the past but we would be very happy to work on that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Probably a good idea to get one out there, you know because
until you propose it, probably nobody will talk about it.
MS. CLARK: Good idea.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
MS. CLARK: You're welcome.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Ms. Clark for being here.
You mentioned there's a lot of one and two bedroom or smaller B&B's on the North
Shore.
MS. CLARK: Particularly in Haiku there's a lot of people that have a little studio at their
property.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, question I would have for you is, I think I asked that of
somebody the other day but I just wanted to see on, on what your thoughts were.
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Why would anybody get into the B&B business if, if it didn't help, I mean, if it didn't
make any money?
MS. CLARK: Well if you, if you increase the tax too much it won't, but for a lot of people
that's the space where mom or dad stays when they visit, or grandma, grandpa or the
child that's away at college. It might just be that room that they've segregated oft
Well you're not going to tell your college child don't come home to visit, believe me I
have a college child, you are not going to tell him that. So it's not as though they
could even turn that into a long-term situation.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So it's, it's more of a extra room here or there, cause you
hear all the stories of, or I mean the perception is, is that these people are making
money hand over fist and they're just trying to.
MS. CLARK: Oh, they are not. They are not.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's why I'm trying to-MS. CLARK: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --to get out there is that they, they may want to, but it's not-MS. CLARK: For, for some people it's a matter of keeping their child in college or
supporting a, a parent that might be in, in healthcare. I mean there's a lot of reasons
that people do it, but for some people they just need that extra money. The B&B is a
different creature you're inviting people into your home. You don't really make that
decision lightly.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you, thank you very much.
MS. CLARK: You're welcome.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Members, further questions for the testifier?
Thank you, Ms. Clark.
Members, Ms. Clark was the last individual who had signed up to provide testimony
this evening, The Chair will offer the opportunity for anyone in the gallery who wish to
provide testimony to the Council that had not already done so, please advance to the
podium at this time.
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Members, Members, no one approach at this time with no, okay. Please state your
name for the record and when your testimony is complete please go back to the table
and fill out the testimony form, please, testifier's form.

MS. DANNETTE CAIRES, MAUI CATTLEMEN'S ASSOCIATION:
I've never done this before so I'm just going to go for it. My name is Dannette Caires
and I would like to submit some testimony regarding the sustainable agriculture on
Maui. We're all well aware of the hardship caused by rising energy prices, and the
dangers facing a whole population of people depending too heavily on imported
goods. In the case of the cattle industry, profits are slim to none.
In the effort to supply nutritious, natural, beef products to Maui's households, there
are many giants to conquer; drought, invasive species, deer, rising costs across the
board. Will rising taxes be added to that list. As citizens, we're willing to pay our fair
share of taxes, but there is a very delicate balance between survival as an industry
and cessation of operations.
In spite of the fact that there is no high dollar paycheck to take home on a Friday nor
will there ever be, there are many dedicated individuals who work very hard to put
that food on the table. In this climate of high fuel prices, what could be more
important. There may come a time when that food will be more valuable than gold.
Again, I would urge you to use wisdom and foresight in making the decisions that
affect sustainable agriculture. Put the tools necessary for the success of agriculture
on Maui in the hands of those who are working against all odds to make the ideal of
sustainable agriculture on islands a reality. Overburdened enterprises won't pay any
taxes or feed anyone's children or grandchildren.
Thanks for considering my testimony.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, questions for Ms. Caires? Thank you very much.
MS. CAIRES: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Okay, anybody else wishing to provide testimony please advance to the, to
the podium area at this time or make yourself known. Members, no one advance,
with no objections we'll close public testimony for the evening. Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. In addition, Members we're in receipt of several pieces of
written communication. With no objections we will receive them into the record as
well. Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY RECEIVED
FROM THE FOLLOWING WERE MADE A PART OF THE RECORD OF
THIS MEETING:
1. Heath Payne, Wyndham Vacation Ownership;
2.
Mitchell A. Imanaka, Esq.;
3.
Daniel Dinell, American Resort Development Association - Hawaii;
4.
Greg Gfeller, Maui Schooner Resort;
5.
Sydney Smith, Maui Coffee Association;
6.
Tama Brandeburg;
7.
Patsy Pitts;
8. Thomas Croly, Maui Vacation Rental Association;
9. Terry Tolman;
10. Theresa Thompson, Thompson Ranch; and
11. William Jacintho, Maui Cattlemen's Association.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, this meeting will be recessed. We will schedule, we're
scheduled to return, to reconvene the Real Property Tax public hearing for, on
May 23, 2012. That is a Wednesday, 11:00 a.m. here in the chambers.
Once again, we are reconvene, we are recessing this meeting on the Real Property
Tax public hearing to May 23, 2012, Wednesday at 11:00 a.m. here in the chambers.
Members, any questions?
We've concluded our business for this evening, the public hearing on the Real
Property Taxes is now in recess.
THE COUNCIL PUBLIC HEARING OF MAY 3, 2012 WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR
AT 7:10 P.M., AND WAS RECONVENED ON MAY 23, 2012, AT 11:03 A.M.
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CHAIR MATEO: Council of the County of Maui, public hearing of May 23, 2012, regarding
the proposed Real Property Tax Rates for the County of Maui will reconvene in
accordance with Real Property Tax ordinances.
Mr. Clerk, may we have the roll call please.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS GLADYS C. BAISA, ROBERT CARROLL,
ELEANORA COCHRAN, DONALD G. COUCH JR., G. RIKI
HOKAMA, MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, MICHAEL B. WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR JOSEPH PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR DENNIS A.
MATEO.
EXCUSED: NONE.
There were approximately 20 members of the public in attendance.

COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, all nine Members of the Council
are present.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, ladies, and gentlemen, on May 3, 2012, the Council
held its public hearing on the proposed Real Property Tax Rates and recessed that
meeting till today, May 23, 2012. I take the opportunity to thank the public for
attending today's public hearing regarding the Real Property Tax Rates.
Mr. Clerk, will you advise us whether the notice of publication for public hearing as
well as the intent to fix Real Property Tax Rates have been duly noted.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, notice of this reconvened public hearing was published in
the May 12, 2012 and May 14, 2012 editions of the Maui News.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Mr. Clerk, has anyone signed up to provide public testimony?
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, presently we have received six requests from individuals
wishing to offer testimony.
CHAIR MATEO: Prior to calling up the first individual, the Chair would like to set the
parameters for those providing testimony to the Council this morning. We welcome
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anyone wanting to share your comments with the Council. When your name is
called, please advance to the podium. You'll be allowed to speak for three minutes
on the agendaized item. At the start of your comments, the green light on the podium
will be lit letting you know you have, you have three minutes to provide testimony.
Excuse, me let me start again. At the start of your comments, the green light will be
lit. At the two minute thirty second mark, the yellow light will be lit letting you know
you have thirty seconds to conclude. The red light should signal that it's time to stop.
In the event you need a little more time to conclude your testimony, an additional
minute will be provided to you as well.
When you advance to the podium, please state your name for the record. If you
represent a group or organization, please so state the name of that organization or
group as well.
This would be a good time for those of us with cell phones or other noise making
devices to please turn them off or set them on the silent mode at this time to avoid
disruptions. Decorum in this chamber will be maintained.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Doug Levin. Mr. Levin will be followed by Kiki Hugho.

TESTIMONY
MR. DOUG LEVIN:
Good morning. My name is Doug Levin. I'm a local citizen for quite a bit of time. A
little of my background, I'll give you some, some history here. I am a local practicing
CPA. I work primarily in the area of taxation and am familiar with issues regarding
the balance and the taxation needs versus the community needs. I also regularly
volunteer as, on various non-profit other boards. And I bring that up cause I'm going
to circle back to that a little later.
I first want to thank you for your time and trouble. I know for the last couple months
people have come to you, essentially with their hat in their hands, asking you for
funds to perform services for our community and that's really what this is all about.
Taxes are a, from a historical point of view, they're a redistribution of wealth in the
places that the community shares versus going to individual pockets. And although
I've spent a great deal of time helping people mitigate that burden, at the same time I
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understand how important it is with our taxes we buy civilization. And so I thank you
for your time.
And I support the changes that you're making. Primarily because over time the
property values have decreased but the needs of the community have not decreased.
And an increase in the property rates to reflect that is not a negative thing. An
individual's home or taxation burden is not really increasing with these rates versus
where it was a few years ago.
And also, I want to sort of differentiate. I suspect what's going to follow may be some
negative testimony about this. I suspect it falls into two groups. One, I have a, a lot
of respect for and, and I'm going to provide some guidance for. And another one
that, well I'll just comment on briefly. The first one is those people who are not going
to simply be able to afford this rate increase. This is a very difficult economic time for
some people. They may have bought their ohana may, their house many, many
years ago. They may be on fixed incomes, it may be very difficult.
There is something out there called the circuit breaker. If you're on a fixed income,
say $30,000 a year, you do not have to pay more than two percent of that, which is
about $600 a year. So if you're in this audience testifying because you can't afford it,
the County's circuit breaker program is for you. You can mitigate that need and file a
circuit breaker request.
If I was going to ask anything of the Council is that in practice I have seen that, that
circuit breaker, the deadline for it is December 31 of last year. If you could consider
extending that circuit breaker to June 30, that would be very helpful to those in the
community after you've set your tax rates every year. My time is just about up.
Thank you very much. Have a great day.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you, Mr. Levin.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Kiki Hugho. Mr. Hugho will be followed by Carol Reimann.

MR. KIKI HUGHO:
Aloha. My name is Kikili Hugho. I am a retired merchant marine, most recently with
the Honolulu Harbor Pilots, for the last 20 years. Today I'm speaking on behalf of
Tulsi Gabbard, I'm her Campaign Manager for the island of Maui, Molokai, Lanai.
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I'm here to represent the veterans and speak against this tax raise that's on the table
before us. A lot of us was forgotten what they've done for us over the years, the
lifestyle that has changed when they came out of the service. Some of them were
facing unemployment, depression, post-traumatic syndrome, and a lot of them cannot
afford this kind of a raise. So, a lot of them are still struggling.
So my thoughts here today are to see what we can do. Maybe pass this raise onto
maybe the bed and breakfast groups or somebody else. So this is basically what I
wanted to do, is just come up and, and share with you my opposition on this, this
whole subject. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Mr. Hugho, for
coming. Have you, it sounds like your, you're advising some of your, that's, groups.
Have to talked to them about the circuit breaker as the previous testifier mentioned?
MR. HUGHO: No, I haven't
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. If you could, I guess, check that out as well because
the circuit breaker is designed exactly to fit the people you're exactly talking about.
So, hopefully we can help them out through, through the circuit breaker process.
MR. HUGHO: Sure. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
MR. HUGHO: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Hugho.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Carol Reimann. Ms. Reimann will be followed by Paul Laub.
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MS. CAROL REIMANN:
Aloha. My name is Carol Reimann and I represent the Maui Hotel & Lodging
Association. Our membership is comprised of over 130 businesses on Maui County.
Collectively we employ over 10,000 residents.
As a, we are the largest employer of residents on the island. We are also the largest
contributor of real property taxes, as it was previously reported earlier this year that
our hotels and timeshares contribute 45% of all real property tax collections. We
support the County Council's approach to increasing real property taxes. While no
one wants to see their taxes increased, we are grateful to see that you are
recommended, recommending increases to all classifications and attempting to level
the playing field. We feel that the increases are fair and balanced and commend you
for making some tough decisions.
Once again, I'd like to mention that the visitor industry is still not out of the woods.
Conditions that are outside of our control have changed our properties, how our
properties can sustain, and besides ever rising utility costs, necessary infrastructure
improvements and other needed capital improvements; maintaining our labor force
remains our major initiative and objective. We appreciate your support of our industry
and our employees as we slowly emerge from this economic downturn.
Thank you for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you, Ms. Reimann.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Paul Laub. Mr. Laub will be followed by Tom Croly.

MR. PAUL LAUB:
Aloha, I'm Paul Laub. And this is Memorial Day weekend and I, I know you're all
aware of it. And that's something that we, we give homage to those who have, who
have passed on.
I want to speak now to those who haven't passed on yet but have given. They
haven't, when you're, when you're, you join the service, you write a blank check,
which is up to and including your life if necessary. And; however, there's lots of
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people who have paid some not all and those are the people I'm addressing now;
those who are perhaps a 100% disabled. And yes, I'm familiar with the circuit
breaker.
And I know this may sound like small amounts but veterans have paid. They have
paid in advance. I am certain that these 100% disabled veterans would be more than
happy to pay double, triple, quadruple whatever the taxes are to redeem that which
they have already given to our society to keep us free so that we could have this
discussion right here right now about these subjects. I really frankly would be for a
non-payment of tax for 100% disabled veterans. They have paid.
And going from them onto our kupuna. Times have changed. They're the people
who have made, who stayed at home, or didn't, went, went off to war and didn't get
damaged but have stayed at home and made this society that we live in the
wonderful society that we have now. And they did, came up in a different economic
time and in a time where people could rely on your family at home. At this time, in
this economy, it seems that most of the families have moved off island; the children
have moved, the grandchildren have moved. We all know many, many, many
families where these people are off island.
So, they're in a struggle. They're in an economic bind. And some I know are literally
eating crackers and jam for dinner. So, what's a, another hundred bucks? Well,
another hundred bucks might mean whether or not they get a real meal or two, or
three, or ten. So, I just wanted you guys to think about that for a second and I greatly
appreciate this opportunity to be able to talk to you. Thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you, Mr. Laub.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Tom Croly. Mr. Croly will be followed by Buck Joiner.

MR. TOM CROLY:
Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Councilmembers. Thank you for your hard work on the budget.
At the first of these tax hearings, you heard me stand here in support of holding the
rates steady for the commercialized residential category. However, today I stand
here in support of the proposed 30 cent increase to $4.50 per thousand as fair in
consideration to the increases taking place in other categories.
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This rate increase will increase the average bed and breakfast owner's taxes by
$202. However, what I learned by analyzing each and every one of the people in this
category was that it's not everyone who goes up by $200. One of them, for example,
went up by $5,300, not just as a result of a tax increase but his assessment went up.
Another one went down by $2,200 because his assessment went down. So it's
impossible to stand here and say that we're being fair to each and every individual
tax payer. But that's not your job. Your job is to look at the whole and try to come up
with what is fair on the whole. And I think that the rates that, that you've proposed
are fair to the whole.
The County provides services to every resident of this community and these services
must be funded. The homeowners of Maui County pay the lowest amount of, of their
share of anyone in the County; in fact, of anyone in the nation. I don't think there's
another place in the entire nation where the tax rates for homeowners are as low as
they are here in Maui County. And that's a good thing. I'm not arguing against that
but it's a matter of fact. In fact, 40% of Maui's homeowners pay the minimum tax,
which is proposed at $250 this year. Yet it cost more than $3,000 per individual, not
per property, to provide services to the people of Maui County. So the amount of
subsidy that people receive as homeowners is great.
As for me personally, the rate increases that have been proposed for the water and
for real property tax on the two properties that I own amount to about $1000 increase
this year for me personally. I can tell you very honestly that is a lot of money for me.
That is about three percent of my after tax income to be very honest about it. So, it's
not an insignificant amount to me but I'm willing to accept that as paying my share of
supporting the services that are provided to the people of Maui County.
And I think that everyone needs to consider their own tax bills in that perspective, not
what can I afford but what is my share of providing the services to the people of Maui
County. You folks are, are in charge of making sure that that money is well spent.
And I've followed your budget hearings very closely and I feel confident that we are
spending the money in the best way possible. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased? Thank you, Mr. Croly.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Buck Joiner. Mr. Joiner will be followed by Mitch Skaggerberg.
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MR. BUCK JOINER:
Aloha kakou. Buck Joiner speaking as an individual. I have come to speak in
opposition to the increase in property tax for all residential properties. And as you all
are very well, as you all know, I oppose County public funding of the Maui Visitor's
Bureau. Giving them $3.5 million of our money, increasing our property taxes to give
them $3.5 million when they already have 3 million from the State is, is inappropriate.
This is a gift, it's not a grant, there's no performance associated with it. It's a receipt
reimbursement grant, just spend the money.
To the best of my knowledge, Maui Visitor's Bureau is the only 501(c)(6) organization
that receives County funding. I want to make sure I get that right this time. There
was a nice Viewpoint in today's Maui News by Carol Reimann, oh she's gone
already.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Point of order, Mr. Chair.
MR. JOINER: And gave great praise, praise and credit for the success of-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Point of order.
CHAIR MATEO: Yeah. One, one minute, Mr., Mr. Joiner. State your, state your point.
MR. JOINER: I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. This is not based on the property tax rates that
we're dealing with. We, we've all heard this story before and we're very familiar with
it.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. White.
Mr. Joiner, keep your comments to the real property taxes as-MR. JOINER: I am talking about what the property tax is used for and why the property tax
is being increased.
CHAIR MATEO: We're talking, Mr., Mr. Joiner-MR. JOINER: I, I, and I believe that that, that's fair because, you know, it's, it's income--
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CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Joiner, we are talking about the proposed real property tax increases
as shown on the documents. Please keep your comments relative to those
increases.
MR. JOINER: Okay, then I believe that my freedom of speech has been abridged. I oppose
the increase in taxes and my presentation is concluded.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Joiner. Members, is there a need to have any part of the
testimony rephrased? Thank you, Mr. Joiner.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mitch Skaggerberg. Mr. Skaggerberg will be followed by Patrick Borge.

MR. MITCH SKAGGERBERG:
Good morning, Councilmembers. Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Good morning.
MR. SKAGGERBERG: Thank you for this opportunity for further input that you can use in
your deliberations as you finalize your suggestions for the property tax increase. My
testimony deals with the, the minimum tax rate. And I know we've had discussions
last year about this. And I want to say thank you for maintaining that minimum rate
last year. In fact, several of the Councilmembers here present indicated that for the
most severely disabled, not only veterans but citizens, that a cap might be
appropriate. And they, and they said we, we should look into that in the future. And
so I'm, I'm saying today, I think we want to maintain the minimum tax rate right now at
150.
And the reason I say that is in the last year we've had quite a few calls from veterans
and non-veterans indicating their financial status is much worse than it was a year
ago. Many of these people are, with this exemption are elderly, 60 and over, serious
health problems, and they're, some of them are single, they've lost their spouse,
they're on minimum. The last week of the month for them is usually help from
Kaunoa Senior Center, Maui Food Bank for food, and all that and we're all familiar
with that.
So this increase will impact them tremendously. What percent of that? I mean, it's
hard to say. That 40% of all taxpayer property owners actually have this exemption,
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that surprised me. But I know we've received quite a few calls about this increase
saying it's an undue hardship.
What we're recommending is a, a, a study. I know the VA Disabled Veterans, the VA
has a, they look at the taxes every year to make sure our totally disabled, our
unemployed and are, are, are way below the standards. They're about in the 60 to
70 percentile in the median income in the County. We're suggesting perhaps we
have a, a, a, I guess a committee form to see what percent are in there and how we
can accommodate them. And, and I know they're, they're suffering. A lot of them
have had to bring in their families, and any extra money is going to their children,
their sons and daughters and their grandkids. Their medical cost have gone way up
and they're taking a larger percent.
So anyway, Kaunoa's noticed that huge problem and many of the soup kitchens, the
Center for Aging, the Maui County, have addressed that to us. So with that in mind,
we're asking you to, at this time, not raise it, but look for an equitable way to protect
those who are truly going to be severely affected by this increase. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased?
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you for being here,
Mr. Skaggerberg. As you will recall, we were all concerned about raising the
minimum tax last year. I think one of the things that would find support on this body
would be to go back and, and change the ordinance that pertains to 100% disabled
vets. Where it states they shall pay a minimum tax, we could just change, take out
minimum tax and replace it with $150. Would that be something that would be
acceptable to you?
MR. SKAGGERBERG: Yes, it would. I know all 100% disabled veterans are between the
60 and 80% and they don't get, they don't get much at all at 100%. They get $2,500
and you're supporting family. Most of them born, raised here, and now they're
supporting their children and their grandchildren. And that's where we got most of
the calls from.
You know, as disabled, we're really part of a larger group and that's the, all the
disabled, totally disabled here. We run across them all the time. We see them every
day. And there are some in that . . . category too that where we are and you might
want to look at that, those, those individuals that are way down around the 60%,
percentile of median income. Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Further questions, Members? Thank you, Mr. Skaggerberg.
MR. SKAGGERBERG: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Patrick Borge.

MR. PATRICK BORGE:
Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Councilmembers. Hope you guys have a good
weekend this weekend. I'm a, I would say I'm a, I'm a vet, you know, and I, there's a
lot of vets on the island that need, need help. But what I want to read today is, over
the years, you know, these B&B people and the TVR people say they generate so
much money to this islands, remember? They say we need a bill, we need to be
legalized.
And the reason I'm here, I was on a, I was watching Akaku and then one, one of the
lady's came up and she said, "if you tax us at a higher rate, now the guys, the illegal
people are going to hide even more". That was the same excuse that they brought
before that if you don't legalize us, you're not going to bring the ones that following
the rules out of the, they're going to go, they're going to hide. I mean, what more do
they want?
Now I feel that, how can you tax the commercial resident 4.50, only raise them, what?
What is it 20, $20, whatever it is then it cost $200 a year and they're crying that, that
if you do that they're going to go out of business? Look Tom Croly, he just said he
owns two properties. He runs a B&B. You know, what about Oprah Winfrey?
Eleven bedrooms, TVR, what, she cannot afford a raise, a rate in her taxes?
These are the people that going to take care our rural and country areas. You guys
stick all these things, B&B's and TVR's in upcountry, our roads, our sidewalks, all
these tourists, they use our roads. They're like miniature hotels. I live right below
one and I see tourists up and down that road every day, every day. What, you don't
think they use our parks, they use our beaches, they use, what about the rubbish?
You know, I feel that those people should carry the load instead of the vets, instead
of the local people.
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Those guys are making money, those TVR people and B&B. They cannot stand up
here and say they're not because they bragged about it when they first came out with
the TVR and B&B bill, you know. So let's be fair. You guys want to be fair, well they
carry the load now. You guys want to do business in our neighborhoods, you take
care our neighborhoods, you put sidewalks and you put parks and whatever. You
pay your fair share.
And that's what I'm here for, to make sure you guys tax, you going to tax the locals,
hey you tax everybody, it's the whole . . . . You tax everybody fair. And these people
are doing businesses, it's not just, they making money. I mean, you, you know, you
no go into business if you not going to make money. That's the bottom line. And I'm,
I, I, I'm retired now. But when I run a business, I run a business to make money. It's
not for aloha, you know what I mean? Hey, excuse me, but this is ridiculous. These
guys should pay their fair share. Thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased?
MR. BORGE: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Borge.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Borge was the last individual to submit a request to
offer testimony.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. The Chair will, will allow anyone in the gallery wanting to
provide testimony to the Council that had not already done so to please advance to
the podium.
Okay. State your name for the record and when you are done with your testimony, if
you can please go to the back table and fill your form out.

MR. MICHAEL COVICH:
Yes, sir.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
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MR. COVICH: I, Michael Covich, I'm President of the Vietnam Veterans in Maui County.
I'm speaking here today as myself. I wasn't going to speak today but one particular
individual's testimony kind of got to me. I'll get to that in a second.
I'm for poor people, people that are on social security, disability, that are making the
minimum, let's see $800 to $1,000 a month. We need protection for those people so
that their taxes don't increase.
And now I'm going to, unfortunately Chair, I'm going to break your rules for a second.
I'm going to speak to something that was mentioned earlier. I think that if you're
going to raise any taxes, and that increase is going to go to the organization that
helps bring the tourism here, that helps drive the economy of this island, is a good
thing. I disagree with the continuing harping on the Maui Visitor's Bureau because
they're the ones that do the advertisement, that bring the tourists here-CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Covich, yeah-MR. COVICH: --that bring the money to increase the tax base.
CHAIR MATEO: Keep your-MR. COVICH: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: --keep your comments to the item.
MR. COVICH: I accept it, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, is there a need to have any part of the testimony
rephrased?
Mr. Covich, you can come back.
Mr. Victorino.
MR. COVICH: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Michael, and thank you for your testimony. And
let's leave, let's stick on to the subject matter.
MR. COVICH: Yes, sir.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You heard what Mr. White said and what the possibilities
of limiting the tax, the minimum tax increase. How many veterans do you feel, or do
you know of, that are now paying minimum tax? I mean, what is the number you
think that? I know you are very closely tied with the veterans organization.
MR. COVICH: I, I, I, if I had, I'm, to tell you the truth I'm not sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. COVICH: And I'm, and I would like to preface the comment a bit if I may?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mhm.
MR. COVICH: Hundred percent . . . veterans, I agree with the means test. My concern
more is for the veteran that isn't getting any subsidies that, that were, that worked,
whatever. And now he's on a minimum income and they're, and whether they're
getting those tax breaks or not. That's an important area to, to address to me.
Somebody that's only living on $800 to $1,000 a month are the people that need the
exemptions. I have not personally researched it, although I know veterans that
qualify for this particular thing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, if we were to make this change, you not only talking
about the 100% disabled but you're talking to, it means of all vets who are, maybe the
term I would use, receiving the minimum in, minimum income or retirement from the,
the government?
MR. COVICH: As, as an ex-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. COVICH: As an example, let's say that somebody's only 30% connected. They're
receiving their, which would be maybe three or $400 a month.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mhm.
MR. COVICH: And then they're living on their social security. Those people would, would
need the tax break more because of their lower level of money coming in.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay so the, their, their tax status is what you're referring
to?
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MR. COVICH: Yes. I'm, I'm more concerned about the truly poor and the truly physically
and mentally needed in our community of getting this.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I thank you for the mentally part because sometimes
that is overlooked.
MR. COVICH: Well, mentally, my challenge as some of you know, I'm not exactly always on
the mark.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, that's cool, Michael. Thank you. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Covich. Okay, Members, Mr. Covich was the
last individual who had, who had requested to provide testimony this morning. With
no objections, we will close public testimony for the day. Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, also on each of your desks, the folder, we have
received several pieces of communication. With no objections, we will accept them
into the record for this public hearing. Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. So ordered.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY RECEIVED
FROM THE FOLLOWING WERE MADE A PART OF THE RECORD OF
THIS MEETING:
1. Sean Robinson;
2.
Robin Newbold;
3.
Barbara and Michael Gach;
4.
Patricia Gardner;
5. Judith Everett;
6.
Daniel Dinell, American Resort Development Association - Hawaii;
7.
Daniel Kanahele;
8.
Unmani Cynthia Groves;
9. Arthur Berman;
10. Carol Reimann, Maui Hotel & Lodging Association; and
11. Mitch Skaggerberg.
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CHAIR MATEO: Okay. Mr. Clerk.
The following proposed resolution was presented at this time.

RESOLUTION
RESOLUTION
NO. 12-53
ADOPTING THE REAL PROPERTY TAX RATES
FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI,
EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 2012
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE REAL PROPERTY TAX RATES FOR
THE COUNTY OF MAUI, EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 2012.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. It's been moved by Mr. Pontanilla and second by Mr. Hokama
to adopt the resolution that sets the Real Property Tax Rates for the County.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. You know, we've heard a lot of
testimonies in regards to the Real Property Tax Rates for upcoming Fiscal Year and
I, I just want to commend this Committee for agreeing to, to the proposal that's
beforehand. With, with these increases, you know, it brings us closer to the real cost
in providing services to our community. So with that Chairman, I ask for the
Members support in, in moving this resolution to tomorrow's meeting on, on the first
reading.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, further discussion?
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I totally support the motion. I've
received a couple of emails, not, not much. What I've done is I've gone back and,
and looked at some of the records just to see whether these people's taxes are, are
going up or not. And as we've discussed, the, we're raising the, the rate by 10% but
the valuations across the board in the homeowner category have dropped by 10%.
So the only change in the average tax bill is the reduction of the homeowners
exemption by the, by the $100,000 amount.
But if, if you go back and look at, what I did is I went back and looked at the 10 year
average of what people have paid. And, and in the majority of cases, people are
lower, lower now than the average of the taxes they've paid in the, in the last
10 years; that in, that includes several of the people that came to testify this morning.
So, in one case there, the amount of taxes that were, that they're paying this year are
40% lower than the average that they have paid over the last 10 years. So while it is
an increase for this year, the tax rates from the taxes, not the rates, the, the amount
paid is significantly lower than it's been for quite some time. So I just want to point
that out in my support of this measure.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. White. Members, further discussion? All those in favor of
the motion to adopt the resolution entitled, "ADOPTING THE REAL PROPERTY TAX
RATES FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI, EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 2012", signify by saying
"aye".
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS
BAISA,
CARROLL,
COCHRAN, COUCH, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA, AND CHAIR
MATEO.

CHAIR MATEO: Those opposed say "no".
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR MATEO: Motion is carried with nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 12-53.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Further business, Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there is no further business before the Council.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, we've concluded our business for the day. The, the
Council of the County of Maui public hearing for May 23, 2012, regarding Real
Property Tax Rates for the County of Maui, Fiscal Year 2013 is now adjourned.

ADJOURNMENT
The public hearing of MAY 3, 2012, was adjourned by the Chair on MAY 23, 2012, at
11:39 a.m.

( JEF EY / Ke6WADA, COUNTY CLERK
COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII
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